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DENBURY & TORBRYAN PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting Held Monday 8th January 2024 @ 

Denbury Village Hall 7.30pm
Present – Cllr Mrs H Wills, Cllr R White, Cllr J Hones, Cllr M Johnson, Cllr R Blencowe. Cllr J Head, D Cllr P Parker, Cllr Mrs J Bryan.
Apologies –  D Cllr R Daws, Cllr T Brownhill.
Attended by  - 1 member of the public.
Declarations of Interest.

Item 3a) Appeal – Cllr Mrs J Bryan & Cllr J Head have declared an interest.
1) Public Time (Limited to 15 Minutes) – no points raised.
2) Minutes –  
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting Held – Monday 4th December 2023.

The Minutes have been distributed and read. Proposed by Cllr Mrs H Wills & seconded by Cllr J Hones with all in agreement.
3) Planning Applications Received from TDC –  
a) Application no 23/02179/CLDE – Mr & Mrs T Venn – Parkland Farm, Woodland – Certificate of lawfulness for existing use of part building as a dwelling.  No comments from the Parish Council. 
Decisions received from Teignbridge District Council –  none
Appeals received from Teignbridge District Council -  
a) Appeal ref 23/00050/REF – 6 Rowan House, North Street – Appeal against the refusal of 23/00975/VAR – Material amendments to planning permission 20/02140/HOU (detached oak framed single storey garden outbuilding) to include installation of ramped entrance (with steps) and terrace area, and changes to windows. Variation of condition 5 to allow for occupation by an elderly dependant relative.
This has been noted by the Parish Council, no further comments to make.
4)   Matters Arising –  
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5) Correspondence – 
a) Ladies 10k Run Association – looking for somewhere to run from but Ipplepen Cricket Club have now offered them a base. 

b) Dog Bin at the Playing Field – this will now not be emptied by TDC as its on Parish Council land, the football club have now decided to take on the emptying of this.
6) Main Agenda.
a) Report from County Councillor – S Parker-Khan – reported by e-mail as follows - 
Devolution
 
Over several years, DCC has been working closely with Torbay Council, Plymouth City Council and Devon’s district councils, to achieve a Devolution Deal for our communities, residents and businesses. 

 

Regrettably, Plymouth City Council has now announced it is withdrawing from those negotiations with Government, principally because it did not wish to combine with  Devon and Torbay as a single strategic Local Transport Authority delivering joined-up transport services. .

 

Confirmation has been received from the Levelling Up Minister that the Government is committed to continuing negotiations with Devon and Torbay to agree a Level 2 Devolution Deal for our combined area.  To support the Deal, DCC has been offered significant new capital funding in the remainder of this Spending Review period.  DCC are now close to reaching a positive conclusion with the Government  based on all sovereign partners coming together as equals into a Combined County  Authority.  The proposals would not require an elected Mayor.

 

Working with business and education leaders, the capital funding will aim to accelerate Devon and Torbay’s transition to a net-zero economy and capitalise on expertise in environmental science and technologies, with a focus on new green jobs, homes, skills, and business growth, seeking to attract additional private sector investment into these areas.

 

It is just one element of a wider package of devolved powers and funding which are the subject of advanced negotiations with Government. DCC is seeking greater local control and resources to tackle key local challenges such as the need for more affordable housing and improved public transport. 

 

A Devolution Deal with the Government would be an important and positive first step in a process of further devolution with the potential for our areas to evolve and grow, and to pull down vital extra funding and powers over time.

 
On transport policy, Devon and Torbay have a long history of working well together, with a Joint Devon and Torbay Local Transport Plan already in place.  Under a Devolution Deal, as the upper tier authorities on a new Combined Authority DCC would continue to do so as equal partners, 
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taking shared responsibility for strategic transport functions to support economic growth and deliver better public transport across the area.

 

A Devolution Deal will bring positive benefits for our residents and our businesses, and give Devon and Torbay a stronger voice within Government on future investment and policy vital to the prosperity of our communities.  It is believed that there are real opportunities from working together on transport and other key priorities across Devon and Torbay within a CCA.

 

Such is the progress being made that it is anticipated there will be confirmation of a Deal in principle soon, following which the Cabinets of the County Council and Torbay Council will be asked to launch the public consultation, with a final decision coming before our respective Councils in March 2024. 

 

Whilst it is regretful that Plymouth are leaving the Devolution Deal partnership, we will of course continue to work positively with them on matters of common interest as we always have for the collective benefit of our communities and economies.

 
Other Highways Matters
 

Safety Defects
Following the extremely high numbers of publicly reported potholes across the network during the first part of the year, and the increase in repair gangs as a response, numbers have gradually stabilised through the spring and into the summer, however, remain above average for the time of year. This means that there is still some residual pressure on inspection teams in assessing backlogs. Evening and weekend working has remained in place in some areas to assist with this.

Work is underway to improve the messaging on the ‘report a problem’ webpages to reduce the number of defects that are incorrectly reported – since January this year this represents around 55% of all reports received. 

Following a very challenging winter for asset condition and safety defects, the numbers recorded across the network had reduced sufficiently that Highway Safety Inspectors (HSI) were able to re-start the identification of non-safety or ‘serviceability’ defects in June.  This process offers HSIs the discretion to record defects that do not meet investigatory criteria in our Highway Safety Policy.

The ‘Elastomac’ trials is continuing.  The product is envisaged to provide a lower carbon and cost-effective means of repairing carriageway defects. The mastic product uses up to 70% recycled materials, including lorry tyres, that would otherwise be incinerated and, in the right scenarios, allows reactive works gangs to undertake repairs much more quickly when compared to conventional techniques.

 

Winter Service
Preparations for winter have been taking place over the summer, with the fleet of gritters receiving their annual servicing and calibration checks. Works to install solar panels on some of the salt barns have also been progressed and salt stocks are being replenished ahead of winter.

By keeping the age of the gritting vehicles under 10 years old maintenance costs are reduced and ensures the fleet is safe and appropriate for the task in hand.  In preparation for this winter, 
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8 of our oldest/most costly gritters will be traded-in against 6 nearly new vehicles.  This will reduce the secondary fleet from 12 vehicles down to 10, an appropriate balance of service resilience against financial pressures.

 

Gully Cleaning
Over 5,000 drainage issues identified by the gully cleaning crews and highway officers have been resolved since April.  The challenge remains dealing with over 15,000 outstanding reported issues with funds available.

The ongoing trial to pre inspect gullies due to be cleaned on the cyclical programme has shown 49% of gullies inspected to date do not require cleaning. The aim of the trial is to ensure plant and equipment is being deployed where it is most effective.

A joint trial with Devon’s Flood team to place gully sensors in selected streets in Devon is in the preparation stages. It is hoped this externally funded trial will offer insight into whether technology can be used to inform policy or reaction for cyclical gully cleaning. The trial intends to run for an 18-month period from the winter period.

 
Grass cutting
Despite a challenging growing season, the planned 1st cut of rural grass has been completed by the end of August.  By working alongside Torbay Council efficiencies have been realised in our operations in the south of the county.

Urban grass cutting is now 75% complete with 3 of the 4 programmed cuts completed.

 

Ash Dieback
The expert tree inspections have recorded 113 individual reports of ADB, which is an increase when compared with 96 records at the same point last year.  This mirrors the overall increase in the total number of individual trees reported with ADB, which is 437 compared with 235 trees at this point last year.
 
Road Markings
Since April, parish re-marks have been undertaken in 6 of our market towns with works planned in a further 17.  The main road remarks and road stud replacement programme has completed 8 locations with a further 12 locations planned.

Following a review, it has been identified that the condition of our rural give way markings was an area for improvement and that these provided important information to drivers.  As such a new workstream has been developed to systematically remark these features in rural areas.  There are approximately 6,000 markings that will be treated through this project that is anticipated to take 4-5 years to complete.

 

Traffic Management
Since April, 162 requests for waiting restrictions have been delivered through the HATOC Waiting Restriction Programme and work has continued on 20mphs limits in Winkleigh, Atherington, Ashburton and Tiverton, which will be implemented later this financial year.  In addition, the team have progress 350 applications for new or the remarking of disabled bays and 56 applications for new or the remarking of Access Protection Markings which have been processed and orders for works placed.
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b) Report from District Cllr P Parker & D Cllr R Daws – 2.99% rise in TDC Council Tax Band D per property works out at 11p a week, 8% of the Council Tax paid goes to TDC, Council Tax support for people on low income will remain, Blue Badge scheme £215 per year. Newton Abbot future high street fund, the new cinema is not going ahead and the future of the Alexandra Theatre needs to be discussed, if nothing is finalised the grant money will be lost, the only scheme which seems to be going ahead is the street pedestrianisation which is not supported by the high street traders. 

c) Playing Field Management Report.

a) New Pavillion – nothing to report.
d) Village Hall Management Committee Report – Internal Heaters being repaired and new cooker being installed.

e) Footpath Reports – Kissing gate on path Doughy Lane is broken this will be reported on DCC website. 

f) Reports from Parish Councillors of any external meetings attended.

1) Cistern – roof is now leaking, some quotes to be sought for this and grants applied for. 

2) Defib – this has been used over Xmas and now needs another set of pads and battery – this to be ordered. 

g) Lengthsman Report – all very wet at the moment, some buddle holes have been cleared but the volume of water is proving difficult for drainage as the ground cannot take any more. 

h) Highway Matters – nothing to report.
i) Precept 2024/2025 -  £2,000 increase agreed by all Cllrs this will then make the precept £13,500 that equates to £27 per household per year. 
7) Cheques for Signature/Finances.
BACS – 14.12.2023 = £55.94 (vat £9.32) – Start Safety (Road Narrows Sign).

BACS – 15.12.2023 = £8.49 – Helen Wills (Adapter for Xmas Lights).

Current Bank Balance –  Parish Council –  January 2024 = £26,812.12

DCC Highways Grant £517.00

8) Any Items to go onto next Parish Council meeting Agenda.
Meeting closed – 8.33pm 
Next Meeting  Monday 5th February 2024 @ 7.30pm
ANY MEMBER OF THE PUBLIC WHO HAS SPECIAL NEEDS AND REQUIRES A COPY   OF THESE MINUTES SENT TO THEM – PLEASE CONTACT THE CLERK – 01364 654607
